SECTION 4: CHINA AND HONG KONG

Key Findings

- Beijing's statements and legislative actions continue to run counter to China's promise to uphold Hong Kong's "high degree of autonomy." At the 13th National People's Congress in March 2018, China's legislative body passed an amendment to its constitution waiving presidential term limits, allowing Chinese President and General Secretary of the Chinese Communist Party Xi Jinping to serve beyond two five-year terms. Given the steady erosion of Hong Kong's autonomy under President Xi's leadership, the move has alarmed the territory's prodemocracy legislators, civil society groups, and legal community.
- In a troubling case of Beijing's direct involvement in U.S.-Hong Kong affairs that went against Beijing's commitments under the "one country, two systems" policy, the Hong Kong government rejected a U.S. fugitive surrender request at Beijing's insistence for the first time since the 1997 handover of Hong Kong from the United Kingdom. Beijing also denied a U.S. Navy ship a routine port call in Hong Kong for the first time in two years.
- In 2018, challenges to freedom of speech and assembly in Hong Kong continue to increase as Beijing and the Hong Kong government closed down the political space for prodemocracy activists to express discontent. For the first time, the Hong Kong government banned a political party (the Hong Kong National Party, which advocates for Hong Kong's independence from China), raising concerns that it may lead to the passage of national security legislation that would allow the government to further silence prodemocracy organizations and supporters. The Hong Kong government also denied a visa renewal to the vice president of the Hong Kong Foreign Correspondents' Club without explanation; observers believe the denial was in retaliation for the club's August 2018 event hosting the head of the Hong Kong National Party. Self-censorship has become increasingly prevalent in Hong Kong among journalists and media organizations due to mainland China's rising presence in the territory.
- China's central government took additional steps toward undermining Hong Kong's legal autonomy. For example, Beijing facilitated a controversial rail terminal project that for the first time institutes mainland law in a small portion of the territory. Beijing also passed a National Anthem Law that makes disrespecting China's national anthem a criminal offense, and compelled Hong Kong to pass similar legislation.

- Beijing and the Hong Kong government's harsh criticism and attempted silencing of a prominent Hong Kong academic for expressing his views on potential futures for the territory marked an expanded effort to prevent the open discussion of ideas. The response also raised fears among prodemocracy advocates and academics that freedom of speech is increasingly at risk.
- Hong Kong continues on the path of greater economic integration with the Mainland. The Hong Kong government has sought to position Hong Kong as a regional hub for China's Belt and Road Initiative and a key node of the Guangdong-Hong Kong-Macau Greater Bay Area integration project, Beijing's plan to establish a globally competitive advanced manufacturing, finance, and technology center.

Recommendations

The Commission recommends:

- Congress direct the U.S. Department of Commerce and other relevant government agencies to prepare an unclassified public report, with a classified annex, examining and assessing the adequacy of U.S. export control policy for dual-use technology as it relates to U.S. treatment of Hong Kong and China as separate customs areas.
- Congressional interparliamentary groups engage parliamentarians from the United Kingdom, EU, and Taiwan in a biennial review of China's adherence to the Basic Law, with specific attention to rule of law, freedom of speech and assembly, and press freedom, and issue a report based on its findings after each review.
- Members of Congress participate in congressional delegations to Hong Kong and meet with Hong Kong officials, prodemocracy legislators, civil society, and business representatives in the territory and when they visit the United States. In meetings with Hong Kong and Chinese officials, they should raise concerns about Beijing's adherence to the "one country, two systems" policy and China's promise to allow Hong Kong a "high degree of autonomy." They should also continue to express support for freedom of expression and rule of law in Hong Kong.

Introduction

Since the 19th National Congress of the Chinese Communist Party (CCP) convened in October 2017—during which Beijing emphasized the CCP's control over Hong Kong—China has further curbed the territory's autonomy and freedoms guaranteed under the "one country, two systems" policy* and the Basic Law, Hong Kong's

^{*}The "one country, two systems" policy, which has guided Beijing's relationship with Hong Kong since 1997, is a measure the People's Republic of China adopted following the establishment of Hong Kong and Macau as Special Administrative Regions. The framework grants Hong Kong and Macau the right to self-govern their economies and political systems to a certain extent, excluding foreign affairs and defense. Beijing has promised the policy will remain intact until 2047. China's State Council Information Office, *The Practice of the "One Country, Two Systems" Policy in the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region*, June 10, 2014.

mini constitution.* Beijing's promise to allow Hong Kong a "high degree of autonomy" under this policy is due to end in 2047, and Hong Kong democratic activists are urgently demanding that China keep its commitments. However, the CCP interprets such demands as stemming from "separatist forces" bent on derailing the peaceful integration of Hong Kong with the Mainland under the CCP's authority. Beijing has also been increasingly assertive in obstructing, suppressing, and silencing Hong Kong's prodemocracy legislators and civil society groups.

China's encroachment on the territory's political system, rule of law, and freedom of expression is moving Hong Kong closer to becoming more like any another Chinese city rather than a special administrative region with a "high degree of autonomy." Moreover, Beijing is degrading the territory's democratic institutions of free speech and rule of law that make it a valuable partner for the United States and an important international financial hub. Beijing's increasingly assertive behavior toward Hong Kong, in words and in actions, has negative implications for the interests of the United States and its allies and partners in the Indo-Pacific.

This section examines Hong Kong's recent political developments, its weakening rule of law and freedom of expression, economic relations with mainland China, and the implications of these developments for the United States. It is based on consultations with U.S. and foreign nongovernmental experts and open source research and analysis.

Hong Kong Political Developments

Since Chinese President and General Secretary of the CCP Xi Jinping took office in 2012, Beijing has ramped up its interference in Hong Kong's affairs using various tools and practices, including implementing legal and economic measures, encouraging self-censorship, and manipulating Hong Kong's political system.[†] Through these methods, Beijing has steadily degraded Hong Kong's "high degree of autonomy" as guaranteed under the Basic Law. Following the Occupy Central prodemocracy protests in 2014, Beijing has continued to deny Hong Kong citizens the right to elect their chief executive by way of universal suffrage as promised under the Basic Law.[‡] Under the Xi Administration's watch, China has engaged in illegal cross-border law enforcement and the apparent abduc-

^{*}In 1990, China's NPC adopted the Basic Law for Hong Kong, which was then introduced following the handover of Hong Kong to China on July 1, 1997. Macau, the other special administrative region of the People's Republic of China, has a similar provision in its Basic Law and it passed and adopted related legislation in 2009. Congressional-Executive Commission on China, *Macau Special Administrative Region National Security Law*, July 20, 2009; The Basic Law of the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region of the People's Republic of China, *Chapter II: Relationship between the Central Authorities and the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region*, Article 23 (Adopted at the Third Session of the Seventh National People's Congress on April 4, 1990). †For a brief overview of each of these tools, see U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, 2017 Annual Report to Congress, November 2017, 439. †The Occupy movement (also referred to as Occupy Central with Love and Peace, the "Umbrel-la Movement," or the "Umbrella Revolution") advocated for true universal suffrage according to international standards in future Hong Kong elections. The largely nonviolent protests lasted 79 days and concluded in December 2014, but the prodemocracy activists' proposals were rebuffed. For more information on the 2014 prodemocracy protests and the subsequent decisions by the Hong Kong and mainland governments on electoral reform, see U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, 2014 Annual Report to Congress, November 2014, 523–527; U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, 2015 Annual Report to Congress, November 2014, 523–527; U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, 2014 Annual Report to Congress, November 2014, 523–527; U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, 2015 Annual Report to Congress, November 2015, 534–536.

^{534-536.}

tions of Hong Kong booksellers banned in the Mainland.¹ Beijing has also extended its reach into the Legislative Council (LegCo), Hong Kong's legislature. China's National People's Congress (NPC) Standing Committee's interpretation of the Basic Law in 2016 resulted in new legal requirements for determining LegCo candidates' ability to run for office; this requirement is heavily biased toward pro-Beijing (also called pro-establishment) candidates, as it involves judging whether candidates will follow the Basic Law and "bear allegiance to the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region of the People's Republic of China." The interpretation also instituted new standards for elected candidates' oath of office before serving in the legislature.*2

At China's annual legislative session in March 2018, the 13th NPC[†] passed an amendment to China's constitution waiving presidential term limits, allowing President Xi to serve beyond two five-year terms.³ Given the steady erosion of the territory's democratic freedoms under President Xi's watch, the move created a chill among Hong Kong prodemocracy (also called pandemocratic) legislators,[‡] civil society groups, and the legal community.⁴ Former Hong Kong Chief Secretary for Administration Anson Chan Fang On-sang-who served as Hong Kong's most senior government official below the chief executive from 1993-2001, just before and after the 1997 handover of Hong Kong to China-said,

I fear that with the institutional safeguard [of term limits] removed and the fact that [President Xi] can serve indefinitely, he will tighten his grip over Hong Kong and continue to undermine the rule of law, our core values and way of life. Universal suffrage will recede even further into the future.⁵

Beijing's High-Level Political Pressure on Hong Kong Escalates

High-level CCP and central government officials' statements and omissions of certain language in work reports during two recent important meetings signaled an increased emphasis on Beijing's political control over the territory.

• 19th National Congress of the CCP: The 19th Party Congress work report highlighted the need to understand and protect China's "comprehensive jurisdiction" over Hong Kong, marking Beijing's highest-level use of the term in recent years.⁶ The term "comprehensive jurisdiction" was first used in Beijing's 2014 white paper on the "one country, two systems" policy, causing much consternation among prodemocracy advocates at the

^{*}For more information on Beijing's interpretation of the Basic Law concerning oaths and legislative candidates, see U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, 2017 Annual Re-port to Congress, November 2017, 418–421.

port to Congress, November 2017, 418–421. †The NPC is widely viewed as a rubber stamp legislature for policies predetermined by the CCP. The 13th NPC comprises 73 percent CCP delegates, while the other delegates are divided between the eight "democratic" parties and those unaffiliated with a party (for practical matters, subordinate to the CCP). Nonetheless, content of work reports can provide important indicators of the near-term political and economic priorities of China's senior leadership. NPC Observer, "Ex-clusive: Demographics of the 13th NPC (UPDATED)," March 11, 2018; Economist, "What Makes a Rubber Stamp?" March 5, 2012; BBC, "How China Is Ruled." ‡In this section, "prodemocracy" is defined broadly as Hong Kong supporters of preserving the territory's democratic freedoms, while "pandemocratic" is defined as LegCo members who have a spectrum of views within the prodemocracy camp.

spectrum of views within the prodemocracy camp.

time.⁷ According to Zhang Xiaoming, director of the State Council's Hong Kong and Macau Affairs Office, the term's use was directed at a "very small number of people" who "resist or reject" Beijing's authority to exercise its power and openly challenge the "one China" principle.⁸ Suzanne Pepper, Hong Kong-based American writer and close observer of Hong Kong politics, assesses the "comprehensive jurisdiction" concept is "meant to impress upon all concerned that Hong Kong enjoys only as much autonomy as Beijing is willing to grant."⁹ This is an underlying message Beijing has worked to reinforce in recent years as it extends its reach into the territory's political life.

13th National People's Congress: Hong Kong legislators and prodemocracy advocates perceived the omission of certain language in important reports of the 13th NPC as a purposeful signal to degrade Hong Kong's autonomy. In his annual work report to China's legislature, Chinese Premier Li Keqiang omitted the phrases "Hong Kong people governing Hong Kong" and "high degree of autonomy," which were both mentioned in 2017.10 In addition, then Politburo Standing Committee member and Chinese People's Political Consultative Conference (CPPCC) Chairperson Yu Zhengsheng left out the term "one country, two systems" in his work report.¹¹ This marked the first time since 2015 this term was left out of such a work report.¹² While Chinese officials and pro-establishment Hong Kong lawmakers dismissed the omissions as not signaling any changes in the Mainland's thinking on its ties with Hong Kong, pandemocrats, political observers, and rights activists in the territory expressed alarm.¹³ Pandemocratic lawmaker Andrew Wan said,

If words are missing from the work reports for the CP-PCC and the NPC, this doesn't happen accidentally. This is a warning signal ... telling us that the high degree of autonomy of Hong Kong people in administering [the territory] is now less important to the central government than it was.¹⁴

LegCo By-Election Further Constrains Prodemocracy Political Voices

In March 2018, Hong Kong held a LegCo by-election to fill seats previously occupied by four of the six elected pandemocratic legislators who had their seats vacated for deviating from the official script of their oath of office.* The by-election involved continued political interference from the Hong Kong authorities and resulted in further disillusionment among prodemocracy political parties and post-Occupy activist groups. In the lead-up to the by-election, Hong Kong election officials barred three pandemocrats from running, including heavily favored Demosistō candidate Agnes Chow Ting, who sought

^{*}Following the 2016 LegCo election, when the elected legislators recited their oaths of office, some deviated from the official script of the oath of office to express their views and policies, as had been done in the past. Two were supporters of independence for Hong Kong, used profanity, and displayed pro-independence banners. They were subsequently barred from retaking their oaths and eventually had their seats vacated from LegCo. For more information on the controversy, see U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, 2017 Annual Report to Congress, November 2017, 418–421.

to retake then Demosistō Chairman Nathan Law Kwun-chung's vacated seat.¹⁵ The stated reason for banning Ms. Chow's candidacy was her support (and that of her party) for "self-determination"-the idea that Hong Kong citizens should have a choice over their future in 2047. Beijing instituted legal requirements in late 2016 that set preconditions for all LegCo candidates requiring they uphold the Basic Law and pledge allegiance to China.¹⁶ Observers across Hong Kong civil society, foreign democracy advocates, and foreign governments expressed their concerns about Hong Kong's constrained political rights and the erosion of freedom of expression in the territory.¹⁷

The decision to ban Ms. Chow effectively ended the legislative ambitions of Demosistō, one of the most prominent post-Occupy political parties composed of former student protest leaders, including its secretary general, Joshua Wong Chi-fung. In May 2018, then Chairman Law stepped down from his position to take a break from politics.¹⁸ His replacement, Ivan Lam Long-yin, said instead of fielding candidates for LegCo the group would focus its energy on social activism, targeting pending national security legislation outlined in Article 23 of the Basic Law, which Beijing requires LegCo to eventually pass.¹⁹ Prodemocracy advocates fear passage of the controversial and long-delayed legislation would further degrade the territory's autonomy.²⁰

The 2018 by-election resulted in the prodemocracy camp regaining only two of the four seats that originally belonged to pandemocratic legislators prior to the oath controversy. Edward Yiu Chungvim, one of the six LegCo members who had his seat vacated,* lost to pro-establishment opposition by just over 1 percent of the vote.²¹ Some observers asserted that lower voter enthusiasm and lack of robust campaigning, among other factors, were at play in the pandemocrats' loss of one of the two geographic constituency seats.²² Nonetheless, the results undermined the prodemocracy camp's bid to demonstrate Hong Kong's rejection of Beijing's interference in the territory's political system, and solidifying the pro-establishment group's filibuster-proof advantage among the geographical constituency seats (with pro-establishment legislators now holding 17 seats to the 16 seats held by pandemocrats).^{†23} This advantage allows the pro-Beijing camp to push through legislative rules and actions it favors, including priorities mainland leadership have long pressed Hong Kong to implement, such as Article 23 and "patriotic" education.‡

^{*}LegCo is composed of 40 seats elected directly by Hong Kong voters—35 in the geographic constituency and 5 through the District Council—and 30 functional constituency seats picked by electors composed of business groups and a variety of interest groups and organizations. †For a motion, bill, or amendment to proceed in LegCo, it requires majority support from both the geographic and functional constituencies. In the functional constituency, the pro-establishment bloc has 21 seats, while the pandemocrats have 9. With one pandemocrat still appealing his vacated seat and an additional by-election pending in November 2018 to replace one of the other vacated seats, LegCo consists of 42 in the pro-establishment camp and 26 in the prodemocracy camp. Alvin Lum, "Disqualified Lawmaker Lau Siu-lai Calls for Democrats to Show Unity as Hong Kong By-Election Is Set for November 25," *South China Morning Post*, June 27, 2018; Kris Cheng, "Hong Kong Democrats Win 2 of 4 Seats in Legislative By-Election, as Ousted Lawmaker Edward Yiu Fails to Regain Seat," *Hong Kong Free Press*, March 12, 2018. ‡In an attempt to strengthen Chinese identity in Hong Kong, Beijing has called for more "patriotic" education, including a national curriculum that is supportive of the CCP's views. In 2012, the Hong Kong government tried to implement a national education program for all public schools, but withdrew the plan following protests and opposition. Peace Chiu, "Is Chinese Nation-

Article 23 of the Basic Law: Fears Mounting over Controversial Measure

Article 23 of Hong Kong's Basic Law states:

The Hong Kong Special Administrative Region shall enact laws on its own to prohibit any act of treason, secession, sedition, subversion against the Central People's Government, or theft of state secrets, to prohibit foreign political organizations or bodies from conducting politi-cal activities in the Region, and to prohibit political organizations or bodies of the Region from establishing ties with foreign political organizations or bodies.²⁴

Since late 2017, mainland officials have repeatedly pressured the Hong Kong government to implement Article 23,25 prompting growing concerns among prodemocracy supporters.²⁶ In 2003, the last time the Hong Kong authorities moved forward such a bill, close to 500,000 people marched in opposition to the proposed legislation, which led to its shelving due to insufficient support.²⁷ Should LegCo pass related legislation, it could grant the Hong Kong government broad power to detain or prosecute individuals deemed a threat to Beijing and shut down any nongovernmental organization (NGO) or body with foreign ties.

Banning of Political Party Raises Concerns

In September 2018, the Hong Kong government for the first time banned a political organization, the Hong Kong National Party.²⁸ The party is a fringe pro-independence organization formed in 2016, and has few supporters.* The territory's law enforcement found the party's statements could motivate supporters to "cause violence and public disorder" and that its actions violated the Societies Ordinance, an obscure colonial-era law.²⁹ Beijing previously altered the ordinance in 1997 to allow for banning any civil society organization on "national security" grounds, and it had not been used since the handover of Hong Kong to China.³⁰ In response to the decision, Beijing and pro-establishment lawmakers applauded it, while the United States, the United Kingdom, and EU issued statements expressing their concerns with the move.³¹ A spokesperson for the U.S. Consulate in Hong Kong said, "The decision of the Hong Kong government to ban a political party is inconsistent with [the] important shared values ... [of] freedom of expression and association."³² According to Jason Y. Ng, a columnist and member of the Progressive Lawyers Group (a Hong Kong organization promoting democracy and rule of law), Beijing may be "[testing] the temperature of the public to see how they would react to legislation being enacted based on national security grounds" as a precursor to Article 23 legislation.³³ After the proposed ban announcement in July 2018, over 60 Hong Kong civil

al Education Set to Make a Comeback in Hong Kong? It's Not If, but How, Experts Say," South China Morning Post, August 4, 2017. *Andy Chan Ho-tin, founder and convener of the party, tried to run for a seat in the 2016 Leg-Co elections, but the Electoral Affairs Commission invalidated his candidacy due to his pro-independence views. Emily Tsang and Elizabeth Cheung, "Hong Kong National Party Convener Disqualified from Running in Legislative Council Polls," South China Morning Post, July 30, 2016.

society groups signed a petition criticizing the move as violating freedom of association. 34

Following the early August 2018 announcement that the Hong Kong Foreign Correspondents' Club, a prominent journalist association, would host a speech several weeks later by Andy Chan, founder and convener of the Hong Kong National Party, Beijing executed an ultimately unsuccessful pressure campaign to compel the club to cancel the talk.³⁵ China's Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Hong Kong Chief Executive Carrie Lam, and former Chief Executive Leung Chun-ying (2012–2017)—now vice chairman of Beijing's top advisory body, the CPPCC—denounced the club's decision to host Mr. Chan.³⁶ Vice Chairman Leung wrote a series of Facebook posts condemning the move, suggesting the association probably would not "draw any line against [inviting] criminals and terrorists," and implying the Hong Kong government should consider evicting the club from their property.³⁷ The club stated that it regularly hosts speakers with differing views and stressed the importance of allowing open debate in Hong Kong, which safeguards freedom of speech.38 Despite the public criticisms of the club, the event went ahead as scheduled,* but faced forceful denunciations by Beijing and the Hong Kong government.³⁹ The significant pressure campaign led by Beijing raised concerns among Hong Kong prodemocracy organizations and international journalist groups about the growing threat to freedom of speech in the territory.⁴⁰

Rule of Law at Risk

Under Article 18 of the Basic Law, Hong Kong is guaranteed the ability to maintain and enforce local law separate from those governing mainland China.⁴¹ However, in recent years, Beijing has continued to apply pressure on Hong Kong's legal autonomy, drawing concerns among the territory's legal community and prodemocracy advocates. This trend could create a disturbing precedent for future, farther-reaching measures moving rule of law in Hong Kong closer to that applied in the Mainland.

Hong Kong Train Terminal Co-Location Project Draws Concerns

In July 2017, the Hong Kong government announced a proposal for implementing Hong Kong and mainland China customs, immigration, and quarantine procedures at a new terminal under construction that would serve as a high-speed rail link connecting Hong Kong with the neighboring mainland cities of Shenzhen and Guangzhou in Guangdong Province. The proposal included allowing mainland security agents to enforce laws that apply to mainland China in part of the terminal that is inside Hong Kong and under Hong Kong jurisdiction. This area would be designated the "Mainland Port Area," comprising about one-quarter of the terminal.⁴² In this segment of the terminal, for example, a person could be charged with "undermining public order" and face up to five years in a mainland prison, despite Hong Kong law having no comparable

^{*}Public television broadcaster RTHK decided not to broadcast the event, citing concerns about providing a public platform for a supporter of Hong Kong independence. Rights groups asserted that RTHK was complicit in self-censorship. Phoenix Un, "RTHK Banned from Live Broadcasting FCC Speech," August 10, 2018.

provisions.⁴³ After the project was introduced, the Hong Kong legal community, pandemocrats in LegCo, and prodemocracy groups expressed their concerns, including those regarding potential breaches of "one country, two systems" and the possibility that mainland law could be enforced more widely in Hong Kong in the future.⁴⁴

Despite vocal opposition, Beijing, the Hong Kong government, and pro-establishment legislators pushed forward with the proposal. In late 2017, the mainland and Hong Kong governments signed an agreement on the project, and the NPC Standing Committee adopted a decision to approve the agreement confirming the project was consistent with Beijing's constitution and the Basic Law.⁴⁵ In response, Martin Lee Chu-ming, barrister and former member of the Basic Law Drafting Committee, said, "You cannot allow any area within [Hong Kong] to be an exception [to Article 18 of the Basic Law] because the protection promised to Hong Kong people is everywhere within the [territory]."46 The Hong Kong Bar Association said the NPC's decision is the "most retrograde step to date in the implementation of the Basic Law and severely undermines public confidence in 'one country, two systems' and the rule of law in [Hong Kong]."47 In June 2018, pro-Beijing lawmakers passed a bill through LegCo clearing the final hurdle for approving the project.⁴⁸ To pass the legislation, lawmakers used tactics that had not been previously employed, which further constrained the democratic legislative process and generated fear that these tactics could be used to pass future controversial legislation.* In September 2018, Beijing and Hong Kong officially commissioned the Mainland Port Area, and the terminal began operations.⁴⁹

Beijing Passes National Anthem Law

In September 2017, the NPC Standing Committee passed a National Anthem Law, allowing the authorities to detain individuals up to 15 days or hold them criminally liable for disrespecting China's national anthem. In November 2017, the lawmaking body increased the maximum punishment to three years imprisonment.⁵⁰ The NPC Standing Committee also passed a change to the Basic Law, requiring Hong Kong to pass its own similar legislation and decide on a punishment for violating the law.⁵¹ Since the Occupy protests, Hong Kong fans have regularly booed China's national anthem-which is also Hong Kong's-at the territory's international soccer matches in protest of Beijing.⁵² In response to the Anthem Law amendment, 38 Hong Kong civil society groups and political parties issued a joint statement urging the Hong Kong government to withdraw consideration of a legislative outline in LegCo for a similar law in Hong Kong. The letter stated, "The National Anthem Law imposes an ideology on Hong Kong citizens by requiring them to respect the national anthem to an extent that will 'promote patriotism; and to cultivate and practice the core values of socialism.' This clearly violates freedom of thought."53

^{*}The pro-establishment lawmakers submitted a bill with limited details, ensured pro-Beijing members had full control of the committee overseeing the bill's passage, restricted debate and cut amendments proposed by prodemocracy members, and barred protesting pandemocrats from key meetings. Critics fear similar tactics could be used in passing Article 23 and patriotic education legislation. Kris Cheng, "Explainer: How Hong Kong's Controversial Rail Link Law Was Pushed through Using Four Unprecedented Tactics," *Hong Kong Free Press*, June 16, 2018.

Update on Hong Kong Booksellers Detained in 2015

In 2015, mainland agents apparently abducted five Hong Kong sellers of political gossip books connected to Causeway Bay Books that were banned in mainland China, causing alarm across Hong Kong that continues to reverberate in the territory. One of the incidents reportedly involved Beijing engaging in illegal cross-border law enforcement, which disregards Article 22 of the Basic Law maintaining that only Hong Kong's law enforcement agencies may enforce laws and take related actions within the territory. Lam Wing-kee-one of the booksellers who escaped Beijing's custody after months of detention in the Mainland—had planned to reopen Causeway Bay Books in September 2018 in Taiwan to raise awareness of the CCP's growing control over Hong Kong and its rising influence in Taiwan, but he says he has encountered interference from China.*54

While four of the booksellers have been released, one of them— Gui Minhai, a Swedish national—remains in custody in the Mainland after going missing in October 2015 from his Thailand vacation home.⁵⁵ In October 2017, mainland authorities apparently released Mr. Gui after he served a two-year sentence for an alleged 2003 drunken driving death in mainland China, but he remained in the Mainland and was forced to report to law enforcement regularly.⁵⁶ Then, in January 2018, as Swedish consular officers accompanied Mr. Gui on a train to Beijing for medical tests at the Swedish Embassy, plainclothes police officers boarded the train and took him away.[†] In response, Swedish Foreign Minister Margot Wallström said the incident was "in contravention of basic international rules on consular support" and demanded Mr. Gui's release.57 The U.S. Department of State also issued a statement "call[ing] on Chinese authorities to explain the reasons and legal basis for Mr. Gui's arrest and detention, disclose his whereabouts, and allow him freedom of movement and the freedom to leave China."58

Declining Freedom of Expression

All Hong Kong residents are guaranteed civil liberties under Chapter III of the Basic Law-freedom of speech, assembly, and the press, as well as academic freedom.⁵⁹ Since President Xi took office, challenges to these freedoms have continued to increase as Beijing seeks to move the territory closer to the Mainland. During Carrie Lam's tenure as Hong Kong Chief Executive, which began in July 2017, further curbs on Hong Kong civil society and prodemocracy voices have resulted in persistent challenges to freedom of expression, speech, and assembly.

^{*}In August 2018, Mr. Lam told Taiwan media that his Taiwan and Hong Kong investors with-* In August 2018, Mr. Lam told Taiwan media that his Taiwan and Hong Kong investors with-drew their funding for the bookstore, which he contends was due to Beijing's interference. Zhong Lihua, "Red Influence Blocks, Hong Kong's Causeway Bay Bookstore Opening in Taipei Is Halted," *Liberty Times*, August 9, 2018. Translation. *http://news.ltn.com.tw/news/focus/paper/1223047*. †Chinese officials reportedly told Swedish diplomats that Mr. Gui "was suspected of sharing secret information with Swedish diplomats and of meeting them illegally." Chris Buckley, "Chi-nese Police Seize Publisher from Train in Front of Diplomats," *New York Times*, January 22, 2018.

Prodemocracy Activists and Civil Society Face Mounting Legal Challenges

Increasing constraints on prodemocracy activists are tightening space to express discontent with Beijing and the Hong Kong government. According to Hong Kong activist and writer Kong Tsung-gan, as of October 2018, the Hong Kong government has, since the 2014 Occupy protests, brought 45 legal cases against 29 prodemocracy leaders, including legislators and activists holding top positions in prodemocracy organizations.⁶⁰ Most of the cases have been initiated since late 2016, prompting concern from Hong Kong observers and rights organizations about a targeted campaign designed to silence activists.^{*61} In August 2017, Joshua Wong, Nathan Law, and Alex Chow Yong-kang (student leaders during the Occupy protests) were jailed for their role in the protests.^{†62} All three appealed their sentences, and the Hong Kong Court of Final Appeal granted them leave to appeal and bail pending appeal after several months in jail.⁶³

In February 2018, Messrs. Wong, Law, and Chow won their appeal, and the Court of Final Appeal nullified their jail terms (while reinstating their non-custodial sentences), technically allowing the three to run for a LegCo seat in the future.^{‡64} However, the court set an important precedent with its judgment that has significant repercussions for future criminal cases involving protestors and acts of civil disobedience. The judges agreed with the lower court's ruling that convictions of unlawful assembly involving violence, even at the low end, should receive prison sentences.⁶⁵ Further, the judges said the argument that any sentence should be lenient due to acts of civil disobedience carried "little (if any) weight" when the acts broke criminal law and involved violence (which they said, by definition, was not "civil disobedience").⁶⁶ Mr. Wong called the ruling "a harsh judgment," and Mr. Law said that "Hong Kong's democratic movement has lost a battle."67 Meanwhile, senior counsel and member of the Hong Kong government's cabinet Ronny Tong Ka-wah said, "[The judgment makes clear that] when those who exercise their freedom use violence, no matter how noble their intentions are, that can no longer be a mitigating factor."⁶⁸ According to prodemocracy advocates, the judgment could have a chilling effect on future protests and pose challenges for freedom of assembly and civil disobedience, which many view as key components of Hong Kong's political life.⁶⁹

The June 2018 sentencing of Hong Kong prodemocracy and once pro-independence activist Edward Leung Tin-kei to six years in prison for his involvement in the 2016 Mong Kok clash with police also

^{*}For more information on the arrests of prodemocracy legislators and activists in 2017, see U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, 2017 Annual Report to Congress, November 2017, 428–429.

ber 2011, 428–429. †Joshua Wong has faced a de facto travel ban since January 2018, when his passport was confiscated following his three-month prison sentence for "contempt of court" stemming from the Occupy protests. In September 2018, the Hong Kong High Court denied his request to review his bail conditions, preventing Mr. Wong from regaining his passport until his hearing for the case in April 2019. *Radio Free Asia*, "Activist Joshua Wong Banned from Travel, Four Years after Democracy Movement Began," September 28, 2018. i Under Hong Kong law individuals convicted and contanged to jail for longer than these

[‡]Under Hong Kong law, individuals convicted and sentenced to jail for longer than three months are banned from seeking public office for five years. Jasmine Siu, "Joshua Wong Seeks to Change Hong Kong Laws that Ban Former Convicts from Elections for Five Years," South China Morning Post, November 14, 2017.

has troubling implications for freedom of assembly in the territory.⁷⁰ Mr. Leung was convicted of one count of rioting, a common law offense that was codified by the former 1970 Public Order Ordinance when Hong Kong was under British rule.⁷¹ Lord Chris Patten, the last British governor of the territory before the 1997 handover of Hong Kong to China, tried to reform the ordinance because it contains vague language concerning rioting offenses and does not conform to UN standards on human rights.⁷² After the ruling against Mr. Leung, Lord Patten said, "It is disappointing to see that the legislation is now being used politically to place extreme sentences on the pan-democrats and other activists."⁷³

Press Freedom under Duress

In a chilling development for press freedom, in October 2018 the Hong Kong government denied the visa renewal of *Financial Times* journalist Victor Mallet without explanation—reportedly the first such expulsion of a foreign journalist since the handover of Hong Kong to China.⁷⁴ Mr. Mallet, who serves as the vice president of the Hong Kong Foreign Correspondents' Club, chaired the controversial event in August 2018 with Mr. Chan, the founder of the pro-independence Hong Kong National Party, which Beijing and the Hong Kong government had pressured the club to cancel.⁷⁵ Many journalists and human rights groups believe Mr. Mallet's visa denial was in retribution for the event. Maya Wang, a senior China researcher for Human Rights Watch, said, "This is unprecedented. We expect foreign journalists to have this kind of visa rejection happen in China, but it has never happened in Hong Kong because Hong Kong has a tradition until recent years of respect for free speech."⁷⁶ Indicating the broader significance of the decision, the American Chamber of Commerce in Hong Kong issued a formal statement that said,

[The move] sends a worrying signal. Without free press, capital markets cannot properly function, and business and trade cannot be reliably conducted. Any effort to curtail press freedom in Hong Kong could damage Hong Kong's competitiveness as a leading financial and trading center.⁷⁷

While press freedom is protected in the Basic Law, nonprofit watchdog organization Reporters Without Borders and Hong Kong journalists observed Beijing's increased interference in Hong Kong media, continuing a trend that has accelerated under President Xi. However, these observers disagreed slightly on the trajectory of overall press freedom in the territory.

• *Reporters Without Borders:* According to Reporters Without Borders' 2018 World Press Freedom Index, Hong Kong improved three places to 70th out of 180 countries and territories measured (with 180 representing the place with the least press freedom).⁷⁸ The reasoning for the organization's assessment was the growth of independent online media outlets and the Hong Kong government's allowance of these organizations to attend government press conferences and official events. Despite the improved ranking, Reporters Without Borders noted growing interference by Beijing and increased difficulty in covering stories on governance.⁷⁹

• Hong Kong Journalists Association: In 2017, the Hong Kong Journalists Association's annual survey on press freedom in Hong Kong found the public's perception dropped to a new low of 47.1 (out of 100) since it began conducting the surveys in 2013.⁸⁰ The NGO, which was formed to enhance press freedom and improve working conditions for local journalists in Hong Kong, reported that 70 percent of journalists in its poll believed press freedom had declined compared to the previous year.⁸¹ Polling data from the general public and journalist respondents indicated a perceived increase in pressure from Beijing as damaging to press freedom in the territory.⁸²

Politically Motivated Self-Censorship

According to the Hong Kong Journalists Association, self-censorship remains a significant problem for journalists. In its 2017 survey, the association found that self-censorship was the most important factor in journalists' assessment of media freedom in the territory.⁸³ In December 2017, Hong Kong media outlet HK01 published two reports using newly released UK declassified documents about the 1989 Tiananmen Square massacre, but quickly removed the articles from its website and later reposted them with content altered.⁸⁴ The Hong Kong Journalists Association issued a statement that said, "[The organization] is extremely concerned that the suspension of publication of the reports is tantamount to self-censorship in view of political sensitivity."⁸⁵ The watchdog organization also found that a second set of reports was planned for the following day, but they were not published.⁸⁶ In response, HK01 denied the allegations, stating the removal of the initial articles was due to editorial problems and accusing the watchdog of interference in its editorial independence.⁸⁷

Academic Freedom

In recent years, Hong Kong universities and secondary schools have been under growing pressure from Beijing to avoid discussions touching on Hong Kong independence and to institute patriotic education.⁸⁸ In 2018, Beijing and the Hong Kong government demonstrated an expanded effort to silence the open discussion of ideas and raised fears among observers that freedom of speech is under mounting threats.⁸⁹

In March 2018, Hong Kong University professor and one of the Occupy movement protest leaders Benny Tai Yiu-ting, speaking at a forum in Taiwan, said Hong Kong could consider independence or join a federation or confederation of Chinese states if China were to democratize in the future.⁹⁰ In response, the Hong Kong government, pro-Beijing LegCo members, and mainland China launched a public campaign criticizing Professor Tai's comments.⁹¹ A Hong Kong government spokesperson said, "[We are] shocked by the remarks made by [Professor Tai] that Hong Kong could consider becoming an independent state, and strongly condemn such remarks."⁹² The spokesperson also said that "any advocacy of 'Hong Kong independence' runs against 'One Country, Two Systems' and the Basic Law as well as the overall and long-term interest of society of Hong Kong."⁹³ Mainland China's Hong Kong and Macau Affairs Office spokesperson supported the Hong Kong government's denunciation of Professor Tai's remarks and said that "some in Hong Kong were colluding with outside forces and openly promoting independence. They are trying to split the country in violation of Hong Kong's Basic Law ... and are challenging the bottom line of 'one country, two systems.'"⁹⁴ Hours after Beijing's official response, 41 pro-establishment LegCo members issued a joint statement denouncing Professor Tai's remarks.⁹⁵

Rights advocates in Hong Kong said the pressure campaign waged against Professor Tai showed that academic freedom and freedom of expression in the territory were under increased threat and could lead to further self-censorship. In the view of the Hong Kong-based rights group Scholars' Alliance for Academic Freedom, "[T]his incident is a blatant violation of citizens' rights and freedoms which must be strongly protected and respected in order for Hong Kong to remain a free and open society."⁹⁶ Some scholars, along with Professor Tai, fear the incident could prompt mainland and Hong Kong government officials denied the speculation, mainland officials and Chinese state-run media commentaries suggested the need for Hong Kong to pass the national security law.⁹⁸ Professor Tai said,

If the new baseline now is that even if it may not involve violence, even if it may not involve other criminal actions, just merely speech will be sufficient for people to have [committed] those offenses, then that would be something [the] Hong Kong people must seriously consider.⁹⁹

Taiwan Scholars Barred from Traveling to Hong Kong

Since the major 2014 prodemocracy protests in Hong Kong (Occupy Central) and Taiwan (Sunflower Movement), both sides have seen increased sharing of ideas among democracy activists to counter Beijing's rising pressure. However, growing numbers of Taiwan activists and lawmakers have been barred from entering Hong Kong in recent years, particularly around sensitive events, a trend that seems to be expanding to include scholars.¹⁰⁰ In December 2017, Wu Rwei-ren and Wu Jieh-min, academics critical of Beijing based at the Taiwan think tank Academia Sinica, were due to speak at a conference in Hong Kong but had their visa applications denied.* Dr. Wu Rwei-ren asserts Beijing is seeking to block dialogue between Taiwan and Hong Kong political groups "to isolate its civil society and render it helpless."¹⁰¹ Since Taiwan President Tsai Ing-wen took office in 2016, Beijing has been increasingly sensitive to exchanges between Hong Kong and Taiwan activists.¹⁰² Beijing fears collusion between "separatist forces" in Taiwan and Hong Kong that could seek independence and violate China's national sovereignty.¹⁰³ (China's relations with Taiwan are discussed in greater detail in Chapter 3, Section 3, "China and Taiwan.")

^{*}The barring of these academics came in the wake of Hong Kong's refusal in October 2017 to allow UK Conservative Party activist and deputy chair of its human rights commission Benedict Rogers to enter the territory for an unofficial visit. Since then, the Hong Kong authorities have denied entry to the territory to other foreign politicians and civil society groups that support Hong Kong pro-democracy activists. Kris Cheng, "Hong Kong Denies Entry to Japanese City Councilor Months after Beijing Attacked Him for Supporting Democrat." *Hong Kong Free Press*, August 10, 2018; Kris Cheng, "Hong Kong Bars UK Conservative Party Activist Benedict Rogers from Entering City," *Hong Kong Free Press*, October 11, 2017.

Economic Relations with Mainland China

Hong Kong remains important to Beijing as an economic conduit to the rest of the world and as a testing ground for financial reforms.¹⁰⁴ China's general respect for the independence of Hong Kong's financial and commercial sector suggests Beijing may now only feel the need to apply its "one country, two systems" formulation to Hong Kong's economic sphere. For decades, Hong Kong's economic dynamism and commercial rule of law have ensured its status as a global financial hub and the leading gateway to China.* According to the Global Financial Center Index, Hong Kong is the third-leading global financial center after London and New York.[†] In 2017, 3,752 multinational companies had regional headquarters or regional offices in Hong Kong, of which 76 percent were responsible for business in mainland China.¹⁰⁵

In 2017, Hong Kong's gross domestic product (GDP) grew 3.8 percent in real terms, up from 2.2 percent in 2016, spurred by robust domestic demand and a strong external environment.¹⁰⁶ In the second quarter of 2018, Hong Kong's economy grew 3.5 percent from a year ago, down from 4.6 percent in the first quarter.¹⁰⁷ The Hong Kong government forecasts GDP growth between 3 and 4 percent for 2018.¹⁰⁸ Strong domestic demand and a recovery in tourist arrivals should continue to support growth in 2018, although growth is expected to moderate amid rising trade tensions between the United States and mainland China and higher interest rates.¹⁰⁹ Hong Kong's economy is highly dependent on international trade‡ and finance and is increasingly integrated with the Mainland through trade, investment, financial, and tourism links.§

Trade and Investment Links

Mainland China has been Hong Kong's largest trading partner since 1985, accounting for 50 percent of total trade in 2017.¹¹⁰ Hong Kong is mainland China's third-largest trading partner (after the United States and Japan), accounting for 7 percent of China's total trade in 2017.¹¹¹ Hong Kong is also a key intermediary for China's trade with the rest of the world. According to Hong Kong government statistics for 2017, 58 percent of Hong Kong re-exports

^{*}For the 24th successive year, Hong Kong remained the world's freest economy based on the strength of its rule of law, regulatory efficiency, economic openness, and government size, according to an index prepared by the Heritage Foundation. According to the Switzerland-based International Institute for Management Development's 2018 world competitiveness ranking, Hong Kong placed second among the world's most competitive economies, behind the United States and ahead of Singapore. In 2018, Hong Kong ranked fifth in the World Bank's ease of doing business index, behind South Korea and ahead of the United States. Heritage Foundation, "2018 Index of Economic Freedom: Hong Kong," 2018; IMD, "The United States Overtakes Hong Kong at First Place among the World's Most Competitive Economies," May 2018; World Bank, "Doing Business 2018. Reforming to Create Jobs," October 31, 2017, 4. †The Global Financial Centers Index is a biannual ranking of the competitiveness of financial centers published by London-based tonk tank. The ranking is based on five factors of competitiveness: business environment, human capital, infrastructure, financial sector development, and reputation. China Development Institute and Z/Yen Group, "The Global Financial Centers Index 23," March 2018, 4, 8. ‡The value of total goods and services trade for Hong Kong was 375 percent of GDP in 2017, compared to 38 percent for mainland China. World Bank, "Trade (% of GDP)." https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/NE-IRD/GNFS-ZS. §Although Hong Kong is part of China, it has separate legal structures and is treated as "overseas" for the purposes of most regulations governing the ability of mainland Chinese to travel, transfer funds, and conduct other transactions. Hong Kong Trade Development Council, "Economic and Trade Information on Hong Kong," June 14, 2018.

(i.e., goods imported and then exported in the same state as previously imported) were from mainland China and 54 percent were destined for mainland China.¹¹²

According to UN data, in 2017 Hong Kong received over \$104 billion in foreign direct investment (FDI), making Hong Kong the second-largest recipient of FDI in Asia after China (\$136 billion).¹¹³ These inflows are seldom destined solely for Hong Kong, as many foreign investors use Hong Kong as a transit point into China. Consequently, Hong Kong has consistently been China's largest source of FDI, with cumulative inflows from Hong Kong totaling \$1 trillion at the end of 2017, or 53.2 percent of all inflows.¹¹⁴ In turn, mainland China was Hong Kong's second-largest source of FDI (after the British Virgin Islands) at the end of 2016, accounting for about 26 percent, or \$418 billion, of the total stock of Hong Kong's FDI that vear.115

Financial Links

Hong Kong has been the main conduit for Beijing's moves to increase foreign access to its financial markets, notably with the July 2017 launch of the China-Hong Kong Bond Connect-which allows international investors access to China's bond market via Hong Kong-and the launch of the Shenzhen-Hong Kong Stock Connect and Shanghai-Hong Kong Stock Connect in 2016 and 2014, respectively.*

Over the past year, Beijing has moved to expand trading through the stock connects in preparation for global index publisher MS-CI's two-stage inclusion of Chinese large-cap stocks in its emerging markets index in June and September 2018, which is expected to draw more foreign capital into China's equity markets.¹¹⁶ In April 2018, mainland China's securities regulator announced it would quadruple daily quotas for both the Shanghai and Shenzhen stock connects.[†] However, market reactions to the expansion have been muted as bilateral capital inflows depend on the profitability of each respective equity market; before the trading quota expansion, only a small fraction of daily quotas was used.¹¹⁷ In July 2018, investors used an average of just 1.7 percent of the daily quota for northbound trading of the two stock connects, while 1.3 percent was used for southbound trading.¹¹⁸

At present, the Bond Connect only allows for northbound trading, which means foreign investors can purchase Chinese bonds via Hong Kong, but Chinese investors cannot access the Hong Kong bond market under this channel.[‡] Aggregate flows from this chan-

^{*}For more on the Shenzhen-Hong Kong Stock Connect and China-Hong Kong Bond Connect, see U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, 2017 Annual Report to Congress, November 2017, 437–438. For more on the Shanghai-Hong Kong Stock Connect, see U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, 2016 Annual Report to Congress, November 2016, 421–428. 421-422.

^{421-422.} †The daily quota of mainland China-listed shares that can be bought in Hong Kong via the Shanghai and Shenzhen stock connect schemes was boosted to \$7.9 billion (RMB 52 billion) each, from \$2 billion (RMB 13 billion). Daily southbound quotas were increased to \$6.3 billion (RMB 42 billion), up from \$1.6 billion (RMB 10.5 billion). *Reuters*, "China to Sharply Boost Daily Stock Connect Quotas from May 1," April 10, 2018; Emma Dunkley, "China Boosts Mainland-Hong Kong Stock Connect Quotas," *Financial Times*, April 11, 2018. ‡At the launch ceremony for the Bond Connect in July 2017, People's Bank of China Deputy Governor Pan Gongsheng and Hong Kong Exchange Chief Executive Charles Li Xiaojia both said southbound trading would be introduced when there is sufficient market demand, but did not provide a timeline. Hong Kong's bond market has been challenged by low interest rates and bond

nel have been limited and small relative to the size of China's bond market.¹¹⁹ China attracted \$52 billion (renminbi [RMB] 346 billion) in foreign funds into its domestic bond market in 2017, a 41 percent increase from 2016, according to People's Bank of China data; about one-third of inflows since July 2017 came through the Bond Connect.*¹²⁰ As of July 2018, foreign investors held \$204 billion (RMB) 1.35 trillion) in onshore Chinese bonds, less than 2 percent of the total market.¹²¹

Hong Kong remains the world's largest offshore RMB clearing center: according to global payments processing network SWIFT, Hong Kong's share of global RMB payments exceeded 70 percent in 2017.¹²² Hong Kong's status as an offshore RMB center has been bolstered by the launch of the China-Hong Kong Bond Connect and by an expansion of Hong Kong's RMB Qualified Foreign Institutional Investor quota,[†] which allows foreign investors to participate further in China's bond and equity markets through Hong Kong.¹²³ Additionally, increased regional and international cooperation under the Belt and Road Initiative (BRI) is expected to boost the role Hong Kong plays in the offshore RMB business.¹²⁴

Finally, Hong Kong is one of the top global initial public offering (IPO) markets. The Hong Kong stock exchange came in third place (behind New York and Shanghai) based on listing proceeds, raising \$16.3 billion through 161 new listings in 2017.¹²⁵ In April 2018, in a bid to enhance Hong Kong's competitiveness for technology and other new economy company listings, the Hong Kong Exchanges and Clearing changed its listing rules to allow biotech companies without revenue and companies with share structures providing weighted voting rights to list; the Hong Kong bourse has long been dominated by financial and property sector listings.^{‡126} The decision to allow the listing of pre-revenue biotech companies is aimed at attracting early-stage biotech firms.§¹²⁷

Weighted voting rights structures allow companies with multiple classes of stocks to raise capital. The structure is favored by technology companies like Facebook and Google as they allow founders and management to maintain control of the company even after a public listing.¹²⁸ Many technology companies-including, most no-

yields. Invesco, "Bond Connect: Linking China's Onshore and Offshore Bond Markets," November 2017; Enoch Yiu, "Bond Connect a One-Way Street until Southbound Trade Opens," *South China* Morning Post, July 3, 2017.

^{*}Unless noted otherwise, this section uses the following exchange rate throughout: \$1 = RMB 6.62.

^{6.62.} †In July 2017, China's State Council expanded Hong Kong's RMB Qualified Foreign Institu-tional Investor quota to \$76 billion (RMB 500 billion), from \$41 billion (RMB 270 billion). China Daily, "State Council Raises Hong Kong RQFII Quota to 500 Billion Yuan," July 5, 2017. ‡According to the Hong Kong Exchanges and Clearing, in 2017 just 3 percent of all Hong Kong-listed stocks, by market capitalization, were from new economy sectors. In comparison, list-ings from new economy firms made up 60 percent of all listed stocks on Nasdaq and 47 percent for the New York Stock Exchange. Julie Zhu and Alun David John, "Hong Kong Scrambles for Talent in the Battle for Nasdaq's Biotech Crown," *Reuters*, April 29, 2018. §According to Hong Kong Exchanges and Clearing, the biotech sector was selected because biotech companies "make up a majority of companies in the pre-revenue stage of development seeking a listing" and "the activities undertaken by biotech companies tend to be strictly regulat-ed under a regime that sets external milestones on development progress." Hong Kong Exchanges and Clearing, "HKEX Proposes Way Forward to Expand Hong Kong's Listing Regime," December 15, 2017. 15, 2017. ¶The most common type of multiclass stock is the dual-class structure typically with two class-

a factorial common stock is offered to the general public and carries one vote per share, while the class available to a company's founders and executives carries multiple votes and often provides for majority control of the company. Pamela Ambler, "Why 2018 Will Be a Renaissance Year for Asia Tech IPOs, Undercutting New York," South China Morring Post, January 14, 2018.

tably, Chinese e-commerce giant Alibaba—have opted to list in New York over Hong Kong precisely because the United States allows for weighted voting rights.¹²⁹ As a result of the change, Hong Kong expects to attract a number of rising Chinese technology companies that have expanded and are close to going public.¹³⁰ However, some in Hong Kong's financial community fear the change may lead to less rigorous corporate governance, arguing that unequal voting rights could allow management to override the best interests of majority shareholders.¹³¹

Tourism Links

Mainland China is Hong Kong's largest source of tourists, accounting for 76 percent of total arrivals in 2017.¹³² Hong Kong has long been a popular travel destination for Chinese tourists because of its proximity and tax-free shopping.133 Chinese tourists are estimated to contribute 39 percent of Hong Kong's total retail sales.¹³⁴ Hong Kong's retail and tourism sectors had been hit by anti-Mainland sentiment, a weaker RMB, and China's anticorruption campaign, which analysts say led to declines in Chinese visitors in 2015 and 2016.¹³⁵ Mainland tourist arrivals began to recover in 2017, increasing 3.9 percent year-on-year, driven by recent political tensions between Beijing and neighboring countries popular with Chinese tourists, like Japan and South Korea.¹³⁶ However, as more Chinese tourists travel to long-haul destinations like Europe, they are increasingly treating Hong Kong as a short-haul destination, with nearly 60 percent of Chinese tourists to Hong Kong staying for one day.137

Hong Kong's Key Role in the Belt and Road Initiative

The Hong Kong government has sought to brand Hong Kong as a "super-connector" for BRI.¹³⁸ According to Norman Chan, chief executive of the Hong Kong Monetary Authority, Hong Kong's strengths in financial and professional services make it "well-positioned to play an unparalleled role in intermediating infrastructural investment and financing" for BRI.¹³⁹ In June 2016, the Hong Kong government set up a steering committee tasked with formulating strategies and policies for Hong Kong's participation in BRI, along with a Belt and Road Office to coordinate BRI-related work among government departments.¹⁴⁰ The Hong Kong Monetary Authority set up an Infrastructure Financing Facilitation Office in July 2016 to facilitate BRI infrastructure investments and their financing.¹⁴¹ In December 2017, Hong Kong signed an agreement with China's National Development and Reform Commission to expand Hong Kong's role in BRI.¹⁴² The agreement outlines six focus areas for Hong Kong's participation: finance and investment; infrastructure and maritime services; economic and trade facilitation; people-to-people bonds; the Greater Bay Area initiative; and collaboration on project interfacing and dispute resolution services.¹⁴³ (For an in-depth assessment of BRI, see Chapter 3, Section 1, "Belt and Road Initiative.")

Hong Kong is a key node of the Guangdong-Hong Kong-Macau Greater Bay Area, Beijing's plan to develop a world-class city cluster at the start of BRI's Maritime Silk Road that rivals the Tokyo and San Francisco bay areas.*144 The Greater Bay Area is a regional development initiative linking nine cities in Guangdong Province with Hong Kong and Macau to establish a globally competitive hub for advanced manufacturing, finance, and technology, drawing on each city's economic strengths.[†] China aims to turn the Greater Bay Area into the world's largest bay area by GDP by 2030; the economies in the Greater Bay Area had a combined GDP of \$1.58 trillion in 2017 and a total population of 68 million.¹⁴⁵ The July 2017 framework agreement signed between National Development and Reform Commission, the Guangdong provincial government, the Hong Kong government, and the Macau government identified several areas for cooperation, including "promoting infrastructure connectivity; enhancing the level of market integration; building a global technology and innovation hub; [and] building a system of modern industries through coordinated development."¹⁴⁶ Beijing is expected to release a more detailed implementation plan later in 2018.¹⁴⁷

So far, the infrastructure component of the initiative has been the most visible, with several major projects, such as the Guangzhou-Shenzhen-Hong Kong express rail link and the Hong Kong-Zhuhai-Macau bridge, completed or near completion.¹⁴⁸ The initiative faces significant practical difficulties merging three jurisdictions and their respective political and legal systems, and will have to resolve differences in border controls, environmental protection, currency, legislation, taxes, and investment rules, among other issues.

Although Hong Kong and Chinese officials say the three major cities in the Greater Bay Area-Hong Kong, Guangzhou, and Shenzhen—are complementary, some Hong Kong lawmakers have expressed concerns that the initiative may fuel intercity competition. Starry Lee Wai-king, chairman of Hong Kong's largest pro-establishment party, the Democratic Alliance for the Betterment and Progress of Hong Kong, noted that unlike in the case of the San Francisco Bay Area—where San Francisco, Oakland, and San Jose had clear roles as California's financial, manufacturing, and innovation hubs, respectively—"there are multiple financial, logistics and technology centers in the Greater Bay Area."149 "If there is no appropriate division of labor ... these cities could become a source of internal conflict," she said.¹⁵⁰ Some Hong Kong observers also worry that closer economic integration with the Mainland through the Greater Bay Area runs the risk of diluting Hong Kong's rule of law and professional standards.¹⁵¹

Implications for the United States

U.S. policy toward Hong Kong, as outlined in the U.S.-Hong Kong Policy Act of 1992, underscores U.S. support for Hong Kong's human rights, democratization, and autonomy under the "one country, two systems" framework.¹⁵² The preservation of Hong Kong's way of life

^{*}Several earlier regional integration schemes—such as the Pearl River Delta and Pan-Pearl River Delta initiatives—predate the Greater Bay Area. He Huifeng, "New York, Paris ... Greater Bay Area? Beijing's Big Idea to Transform Southern China," *South China Morning Post*, June 16, 2018; *Xinhua*, "Greater Bay Area New Highlight in China's Economy," March 26, 2017. †Hong Kong, Shenzhen, and Guangzhou are the Greater Bay Area's three core cities, with their respective strengths in financial and professional services, technology, and manufacturing. Peter Sabine, "Can China's Greater Bay Area Initiative Really Work?" *South China Morning Post*, May 28, 2017; PricewaterhouseCoopers, "New Opportunities for the Guangdong-Hong Kong-Macau Greater Bay Area," 19.

and maintenance of its status as a global financial and business hub help facilitate U.S. interests. U.S. considerations regarding the export of sensitive U.S. technology to Hong Kong are also predicated on the territory's separation from the Mainland. In this light, the ongoing decline in rule of law and freedom of expression due to Beijing's increasing encroachment on Hong Kong's autonomy is a troubling development.

Beijing's continued interference in Hong Kong's internal affairs outside the areas of foreign policy and defense—which are protected under the "one country, two systems" policy and Basic Law—serves as a cautionary example for the Indo-Pacific region, including close U.S. partners.¹⁵³ The Xi Administration's failure to abide by its commitments sends a strong message to Taiwan that Beijing would do the same in a similar arrangement with Taipei. More broadly, it signals to Taiwan citizens that China's promises cannot be trusted.¹⁵⁴

Despite negative trends in Hong Kong's legal, media, and speech freedoms, the territory's system of legal protections, economic freedom, and transparency and openness make it an important destination and partner for U.S. trade and investment. In 2017, Hong Kong was the ninth-largest importer of U.S. goods (\$40 billion), and the United States retained its largest trade surplus globally with Hong Kong (\$32.5 billion).¹⁵⁵ U.S. FDI in Hong Kong was sixth in the world at \$40.4 billion (HK\$ 313.7 billion) as of year-end 2016.¹⁵⁶ Further underscoring the United States' significant economic ties with Hong Kong, more than 1,300 U.S. companies operate in Hong Kong, including 283 regional headquarters and 443 regional offices as of 2017, the highest number of any other foreign presence.¹⁵⁷ Hong Kong also plays a valuable role in international economic organizations, such as the Asia-Pacific Economic Cooperation, Financial Action Task Force, Financial Stability Board, and World Trade Organization.

As a key transshipment hub for mainland China, Hong Kong is an important partner in ensuring robust protections against unauthorized shipments of controlled U.S. items to the Mainland. Pursuant to the Hong Kong Policy Act, the United States treats Hong Kong as a separate customs territory and maintains unique export control agreements with Hong Kong distinct from those with mainland China.¹⁵⁸ In 2017, the United States and Hong Kong strengthened export control cooperation, introducing new documentation requirements on controlled exports and re-exports to Hong Kong.* The requirement is intended to strengthen existing regulations by requiring those wishing to export or re-export these items to first receive a Hong Kong import license or other written authorization from the Hong Kong government as proof of compliance.¹⁵⁹ However, the State Department's annual Hong Kong Policy Act report, published in May 2018, noted that U.S. officials "continue to raise concerns about the diversion of controlled items, including during its annual bilateral discussion about strategic trade controls."160

In September 2018, Beijing denied a U.S. Navy ship (the *Wasp*) a routine port call in Hong Kong planned for October—the first such

^{*}The U.S. rule covers items subject to the Export Administration Regulations and controlled on the Commerce Control List for national security, missile technology, nuclear nonproliferation, or chemical and biological weapons. U.S. Department of Commerce, International Trade Administration, Hong Kong-Macau-U.S. Export Controls, June 26, 2017.

official refusal since 2016.¹⁶¹ China made the decision shortly after the United States imposed sanctions on China's Central Military Commission Equipment Development Department and its director for procuring arms from Russia.¹⁶² Since Hong Kong's 1997 handover from the UK to China, China has refused U.S. port visits on at least four other occasions.¹⁶³

In contrast to all the problems documented in this section, the State Department's May 2018 report assesses Hong Kong "generally maintains a high degree of autonomy under the 'one country, two systems' framework in most areas-more than sufficient to justify continued special treatment by the United States for bilateral agreements and programs per the Act."*164 The United States has interests in upholding its longstanding policies toward Hong Kong and strengthening bilateral relations, but Beijing's cooperation in upholding its commitments regarding Hong Kong is essential to facilitate a positive U.S.-Hong Kong relationship. However, the report also noted a troubling case of Beijing's direct involvement in U.S.-Hong Kong affairs-beyond China's increasing encroachment on Hong Kong's freedoms-that went against Beijing's promise to allow Hong Kong a "high degree of autonomy": for the first time since the 1997 handover of Hong Kong to Beijing, the Hong Kong government in October 2017 rejected a U.S. fugitive surrender request at the insistence of Beijing (the detainee was released to mainland authorities for a supposed separate criminal investigation).¹⁶⁵

Some Hong Kong and foreign observers have expressed concern that the territory is becoming more like any other Chinese city and losing the unique characteristics and legal protections that make it an important partner for the United States and others.¹⁶⁶ Given the pace at which Beijing is eroding Hong Kong's autonomy, U.S. NGOs and media organizations may be under mounting pressure to seek alternative locations for their regional operations in the years ahead.¹⁶⁷ As Beijing continues to increase its control over Hong Kong, the territory also faces growing economic competition from mainland cities, which receive increasing investment and incentives, and over the long term could diminish Hong Kong's standing as a global business center.¹⁶⁸

^{*}The "special treatment" afforded to Hong Kong is codified under the U.S.-Hong Kong Policy Act of 1992, which directs the United States to treat Hong Kong as a separate customs territory and as a World Trade Organization member. United States-Hong Kong Policy Act of 1992, Pub. L. No. 102–383, 1992.

ENDNOTES FOR SECTION 4

Alex W. Palmer, "The Case of Hong Kong's Missing Booksellers," New York Times, April 3, 2018; Benjamin Haas, "Chinese Billionaire Xiao Jianhua 'Abducted' from Hong Kong Hotel," Guardian, January 31, 2017.
 Kris Cheng, "James Chan Third Citizen to Be Barred from Election by Hong Kong Chiller Device The Construction of the Part o

Gov't over Political Beliefs," Hong Kong Free Press, February 1, 2018; U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, 2017 Annual Report to Congress, November 2017, 418–422; Standing Committee of the National People's Congress, Interpretation of Article 104 of the Basic Law of the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region of the People's Republic of China by the Standing Committee of the National People's Congress (Adopted at the Twenty-Fourth Session of the Standing Committee of the Twelfth National People's Congress on November 7, 2016).

3. Chris Buckley and Steven Lee Myers, "China's Legislature Blesses Xi's Indefinite Rule. It Was 2,958 to 2," New York Times, March 11, 2018.

4. Radio Free Asia, "Hong Kong Fears for Its Freedoms as China's President Plans to Rule Indefinitely," March 5, 2018; Jeffie Lam, "Liberals in Hong Kong Fear for City's Future as China Falls Back on Strongman Rule," South China Morning Post, March 4, 2018.

5. Simon Denyer and Luna Lin, "China Cuts Reference in Key Report to

Simon Denyer and Luna Lin, "China Cuts Reference in Key Report to Hong Kong's People Governing Themselves," Washington Post, March 5, 2018.
 China Online, "The 19th Party Congress Opens, Xi Jinping Delivers Report to the 18th Central Committee (Full Text of Broadcast)," October 18, 2017. Translation. http://www.china.com.cn/cppcc/2017-10/18/content_41752399.htm.
 Tony Leung and Stuart Lau, "Xi's Melding of Beijing's Authority and Hong Kong's High Degree of Autonomy Works Well, Top Official Says," South China Morning Post, October 19, 2017; Tim Hume, "Alarm in Hong Kong at Chinese White Paper Affirming Beijing Control," CNN, June 13, 2014.
 Xinhua, "Zhang Xiaoming: To Deeply Understand and Comprehend the Hong Kong and Macau Chapters of the 19th Party Congress Work Report One Needs

Hong Kong and Macau Chapters of the 19th Party Congress Work Report One Needs to Grasp Five Terms," October 27, 2017. Translation. http://www.xinhuanet.com/politics/19cpcnc/2017-10/27/c_1121867458.htm.

9. Suzanne Pepper, "Hong Kong's Future in the Words of Xi Jinping," Hong Kong Focus, October 23, 2017.

10. Li Keqiang, Report on the Work of the Government, National People's Congress, March 5, 2018.

11. RTHK, "One Country, Two Systems Omission Played Down," March 4, 2018.

Tony Cheung, "Missing Phrases in CPPCC Work Report Again Cause Controversy among Hongkongers," South China Morning Post, March 4, 2015.
 Phoenix Un, "Omissions Lead to SAR Questions," Standard, March 6, 2018; Ra-

dio Free Asia, "Hong Kong Fears for Its Freedoms as China's President Plans to Rule Indefinitely," March 5, 2018; Kris Cheng, "Key Phrases Referring to Hong Kong's Autonomy Omitted from Chinese Premier Li Keqiang's Annual Work Report," Hong Kong Free Press, March 5, 2018.

14. Radio Free Asia, "Hong Kong Fears for Its Freedoms as China's President Plans to Rule Indefinitely," March 5, 2018.
15. Kris Cheng, "James Chan Third Citizen to Be Barred from Election by Hong Kong Gov't over Political Beliefs," Hong Kong Free Press, February 1, 2018.
16. Construct With Plance Statistics of Armon Change Armon Election Market States and Educated Vivia

Hong Kong Gov't over Political Behets," Hong Kong Free Press, February 1, 2016.
16. Suzanne Pepper, "The Disqualification of Agnes Chow ... and Edward Yiu's Reprieve," Hong Kong Focus, January 30, 2018; Tony Cheung, "Hong Kong's Leader Rejects Foreign Criticism over Barring of Democracy Activist Agnes Chow from Legislative By-Election," South China Morning Post, January 30, 2018; Ese Erheriene and Natasha Khan, "Hong Kong Pro-Democracy Candidate Barred from Election," Wall Street Journal, January 27, 2018.
17. Jeffie Lam and Kimmy Chung, "Britain and Canada Weigh in on Hong Kong Activist Agnes Chow's By-Election Disqualification as Third Candidate Barred," Scuth Ching Morning Post February 2, 2018. Tony Cheung, "Hong Kong's Leader

South China Morning Post, February 2, 2018; Tony Cheung, "Hong Kong's Leader Rejects Foreign Criticism over Barring of Democracy Activist Agnes Chow from Leg-islative By-Election," South China Morning Post, January 30, 2018; European External Action Service, Statement by the Spokesperson on the Decision to Bar Agnes Chow

from Running for a Legislative Council By-Election, January 29, 2018. 18. Alvin Lum and Ng Kang-chung, "Nathan Law Quits as Chairman of Demo-sistō, the Hong Kong Localist Party He Founded with Joshua Wong, after 'Political

Storms," South China Morning Post, May 17, 2018. 19. Sum Lok-kei and Kimmy Chung, "Will Shift from Hong Kong Politics to Social Activism Give Occupy Poster Boy Joshua Wong's Demosisto Party a New Sense of Purpose?" South China Morning Post, June 6, 2018.

20. Various interlocutors, meetings with Commission, Hong Kong, May 2017; David Tweed and Ting Shi, "A Controversial Hong Kong Security Law Is Back on the Table," Bloomberg, November 7, 2016; CNN, "Huge Protest Fills HK Streets," July 2, 2003.

21. Austin Ramzy, "Hong Kong's Pro-Democracy Bloc Loses Seats in Election," New York Times, March 12, 2018.

22. Suzanne Pepper, "A Special Post-Occupy Election ... with Not-So-Special Results," *Hong Kong Focus*, March 14, 2018; Ng Kang-chung and Tony Cheung, "Hong Kong's Opposition Pan-Democrats Apologize to Supporters after Legco By-Election Defeat," South China Morning Post, March 12, 2018.

23. Hong Kong Economic Journal, "Pan-Dems Only Have Themselves to Blame for Election Setback," March 14, 2018.

24. The Basic Law of the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region of the People's Republic of China, Chapter II: Relationship between the Central Authorities and the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region, Article 23 (Adopted at the Third Session

of the Seventh National People's Congress on April 4, 1990). 25. Radio Free Asia, "Beijing's 'Zero Tolerance' Warning on Independence Raises Questions in Hong Kong," March 6, 2018; Peace Chiu, "Pressure Increases on Hong Kong Leader to Enact Controversial National Security Law," South China Morning

Roing Leader to Enact Controversial National Security Law, South China Morning Post, December 20, 2017; Venus Wu and Greg Torode, "China Pushes Hong Kong Not to 'Shirk Duty' to Enact Contentious Security Law," Reuters, November 16, 2017.
26. Suzanne Pepper, "The Banning of a Hong Kong Political Party," Hong Kong Focus, July 24, 2018; Elson Tong, "Reviving Article 23 (Part II): Old Wine in New Bottles for Hong Kong's National Security Debate," Hong Kong Free Press, February 18, 2018; Venus Wu and Greg Torode, "Looming National Security Laws Raise Fresh Fears for Hong Kong's Freedoms," Reuters, November 24, 2017.
27. Hong Kong Covernment, CR's Oneuing Reagable on Bagie Law Article 23 Son

27. Hong Kong Government, CE's Opening Remarks on Basic Law Article 23, September 5, 2003; CNN, "Huge Protest Fills HK Streets," July 2, 2003; Hong Kong Government, National Security (Legislative Provisions) Bill to Be Introduced into LegCo, February 24, 2003.

28. John K. C. Lee, G.N. (E.) 52 of 2018, Societies Ordinance (Chapter 151) (Order under Section 8(2)), Government of the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region Gazette, September 24, 2018.

29. Tony Cheung and Jeffie Lam, "Ban on Hong Kong National Party over 'Armed Revolution' Call Met with Both Cheers and Fear," South China Morning Post, Sep-tember 24, 2018; Kris Cheng, "Explainer: How Hong Kong Is Seeking to Ban a Pro-Independence Party Using Existing National Security Laws," Hong Kong Free Press, July 19, 2018.

30. John K. C. Lee, G.N. (E.) 52 of 2018, Societies Ordinance (Chapter 151) (Order under Section 8(2)), Government of the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region Gazette, September 24, 2018; Tony Cheung and Jeffie Lam, "Ban on Hong Kong Na-tional Party over 'Armed Revolution' Call Met with Both Cheers and Fear," South China Morning Post, September 24, 2018; Kris Cheng, "Explainer: How Hong Kong Is Seeking to Ban a Pro-Independence Party Using Existing National Security Laws, Hong Kong Free Press, July 19, 2018. 31. Kris Cheng, "Ban on Pro-Independence Party 'Inconsistent' with Hong Kong's

Core Freedoms, Says U.S. Consulate," Hong Kong Free Press, September 24, 2018.

32. Kris Cheng, "Ban on Pro-Independence Party Inconsistent" with Hong Kong's Core Freedoms, Says U.S. Consulate," *Hong Kong Free Press*, September 24, 2018. 33. Mary Hui, "Hong Kong Government Tries to Make an Example of a Small Opposition Party," *Washington Post*, August 11, 2018.

34. Phoenix Un, "Petition Slams 'Abuse' of Freedom of Association," Standard, July 20, 2018.

35. Kimmy Chung, "Beijing Tells Hong Kong Foreign Correspondents' Club to Call off Talk by Separatist Party Leader Andy Chan Ho-tin," South China Morning Post, August 3, 2018.

36. Commissioner's Office of China's Foreign Ministry in the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region, Office Spokesperson Addresses Questions from the Press, August 5, 2018; Jeffie Lam, "Regrettable and Inappropriate," Hong Kong Leader Carrie Lam Says of Foreign Correspondents' Club Talk by Separatist Leader Andy Chan," South China Morning Post, August 5, 2018; CY Leung, "An Open Letter to Mr. Vic-tor Mallett," Facebook, August 4, 2018. https://www.facebook.com/leung.cy.108/ posts/678471159182031.

37. CY Leung, "Show Us the Lease and Let the Market Decide," Facebook, August 7, 2018. https://www.facebook.com/leung.cy.108/posts/681347658894381; CY Leung, "An Open Letter to Mr. Victor Mallett," Facebook, August 4, 2018. https:// www.facebook.com/leung.cy.108/posts/678471159182031.

38. Foreign Correspondents' Club of Hong Kong, "FCC Statement on Andy Chan Ho-Tin Club Lunch Event," August 6, 2018.

39. Commissioner's Office of China's Ministry of Foreign Affairs in the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region, Foreign Ministry Office in Hong Kong Statement on Hong Kong Foreign Correspondents' Club Invitation of a Hong Kong Independence Supporter, August 14, 2018. Translation. http://www.fmprc.gov.cn/ce/cohk/chn/gsxw/ 1585168.htm; Government of the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region Informa-tion Office, HKSAR Government Deeply Regrets FCC Luncheon Talk, August 14, 2018. _40. Ben Bland, "Hong Kong Journalists' Club in Free Speech Dispute," Financial

Times, August 14, 2018; Committee to Protect Journalists Asia (@CPJAsia), "These condemnations of the FCC for hosting an ordinary speaking event is a worrisome indicator how freedom of expression is under assault in Hong Kong," Twitter, August 14, 2018. https://twitter.com/CPJAsia/status/1029366626586697728; Reporters Without Borders, "Hong Kong: RSF Decries China's Attempt to Intimidate the For-eign Correspondents Club," August 14, 2018; International Federation of Journalists, "Beijing Attempts to Block Pro-Independence Activist Talk," June 8, 2018.

41. The Basic Law of the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region of the People's Republic of China, Chapter II: Relationship between the Central Authorities and the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region, Article 18 (Adopted at the Third Session of the Seventh National People's Congress on April 4, 1990).

42. Legislative Council, Customs, Immigration, and Quarantine Arrangements of the Hong Kong Section of the Guangzhou-Shenzhen-Hong Kong Express Rail Link, July 25, 2017; Austin Ramzy, "Hong Kong Rail Plan Raises Fears of Mainland China's Influence," New York Times, July 25, 2017.

43. Philip Dykes' List, "Position on Co-Location Arrangement," Facebook, December 27, 2017. https://www.facebook.com/PhilipDykesList/posts/517894191923564.

44. Su Xinqi, "Hong Kong Law Society Warns Lack of Clarity on Joint Rail Check-point Could Undermine 'One Country, Two Systems," South China Morning Post, January 18, 2018; Kimmy Chung, "Lawmakers Finally Back Hong Kong Govern-ment's Push for Joint Railway Checkpoint with Mainland," South China Morning Post, November 15, 2017.

45. China's National People's Congress, National People's Congress Standing Committee Approves Decision on Mainland-Hong Kong Special Administrative Re-gion Guangzhou-Shenzhen-Hong Kong High-Speed Rail Terminal at West Kowloon Station to Implement 'Co-Location' Cooperation Arrangement, December 27, 2017. http://www.npc.gov.cn/npc/xinwen/2017-12/27/content_2035706.htm; Translation. Hong Kong Special Administrative Region, Co-Operation Arrangement between the Mainland and the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region on the Establishment of the Port at the West Kowloon Station of the Guangzhou-Shenzhen-Hong Kong Express

Rail Link for Implementing Co-Location Arrangement, November 18, 2017.
46. Standard, "Martin Lee Says No Part of Hong Kong Can Be Exempted from Basic Law," January 2, 2018.

47. Hong Kong Bar Association, "Statement of the Hong Kong Bar Association on the Decision of the NPCSC of 27 December 2017 on the Co-Operation Agreement between the Mainland and the HKSAR on the Establishment of the Port at the West Kowloon Station of the Guangzhou-Shenzhen-Hong Kong Express Rail Link for Implementing Co-Location Arrangement," December 28, 2017, 5. 48. Kimmy Chung et al., "Hong Kong's Controversial China Rail Checkpoint Bill

Finally Passed by Lawmakers amid Protests, Delays, and Expulsions," South China Morning Post, June 14, 2018.

49. Eric Cheung, 'Launch of HK-China High-Speed Rail Link Goes Smoothly, but Fears Remain," *CNN*, September 23, 2018; Benjamin Haas, "Hong Kong Cedes Part of Rail Station to China in Secretive Ceremony," *Guardian*, September 4, 2018; Sum Lok-kei, "Hong Kong High-Speed Rail to Mainland 'Will Be Profitable' from September 23 Start Date, Carrying 80,000 Passengers a Day," South China Morning Post, August 29, 2018.

50. Xinhua, "Disrespecting National Anthem to Get Criminal Punishment," November 4, 2017; Xinhua, "China Adopts National Anthem Law," September 1, 2017. 51. Chris Buckley and Keith Bradsher, "Jail Time for Disrespecting China's Anthem Jumps from 15 Days to 3 Years," New York Times, November 4, 2017.

Rob Schmitz, "In Hong Kong, Booing China's National Anthem Is about to Get More Risky," NPR, November 27, 2017.
 Progressive Lawyers Group, "Joint Statement on Local Legislation for the Na-

tional Anthem Law," May 23, 2018.

54. Katherine Cowdrey, "Returned HK Bookseller Plans to Open New Taiwan Bookshop," *The Bookseller*, April 30, 2018; *Radio Free Asia*, "Hong Kong Bookseller Plans New Bookstore in Democratic Taiwan," April 26, 2018. *https://www.rfa.org/*

english/news/china/bookstore-04262018114302.html; Congressional-Executive Commission on China, Hearing on Will the Hong Kong Model Survive?: An Assessment 20

Years after the Handover, written testimony of Lam Wing-kee, May 3, 2017. 55. Oliver Holmes and Tom Phillips, "Gui Minhai: The Strange Disappearance of a Publisher Who Riled China's Elite," *Guardian*, December 7, 2015.

56. Austin Ramzy, "China Is Said to Free Hong Kong Bookseller, but Family Says He's Missing," *New York Times*, October 24, 2017.

57. Government of Sweden, Statement by Margot Wallström Regarding the Detention of the Swedish Citizen Gui Minhai, February 5, 2018.

58. U.S. Department of State, On the Detention of Gui Minhai, January 27, 2018.

59. Standing Committee of the National People's Congress, The Basic Law of the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region of the People's Republic of China, Chapter III (Adopted at the Third Session of the Standing Committee of the Seventh National People's Congress on April 4, 1990).

60. Kong Tsung-gan, "Regularly Updated Overview of Trials of Hong Kong Pro-Democracy Leaders and Activists," *Medium*, October 9, 2018.
61. Kong Tsung-gan, "Crime, Punishment and Politics: The Legal Suppression of Comparison of Comparis

Opposition in Hong Kong," Hong Kong Free Press, May 27, 2018; Amnesty Inter-Protesters Face 'Chilling' Prosecutions," September 26, 2017; Human Rights Watch, "Hong Kong: Surge in Political Prosecutions," April 27, 2017.

62. Alan Wong, "Joshua Wong and 2 Others Jailed in Hong Kong over Pro-Democracy Protest," New York Times, August 17, 2017.

63. Reuters, "Jailed Hong Kong Democracy Activists Win Last Chance to Appeal," November 6, 2017.

64. Jasmine Siu, "Hong Kong Democracy Activist Joshua Wong Wins Appeal against Jail Term over Protest in Run-up to Occupy," South China Morning Post, February 7, 2018; Court of Final Appeal of the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region, Final Appeal No. 8 of 2017 (Criminal) (On Appeal from CAAR No. 4 of 2016), February 6, 2018

65. Jasmine Siu, "Hong Kong Democracy Activist Joshua Wong Wins Appeal against Jail Term over Protest in Run-up to Occupy," *South China Morning Post*, February 7, 2018; Court of Final Appeal of the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region, Final Appeal No. 8 of 2017 (Criminal) (On Appeal from CAAR No. 4 of 2016), February 6, 2018.

66. Court of Final Appeal of the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region, Final Appeal No. 8 of 2017 (Criminal) (On Appeal from CAAR No. 4 of 2016), February 6, 2018

67. Jasmine Siu, "Hong Kong Democracy Activist Joshua Wong Wins Appeal against Jail Term over Protest in Run-up to Occupy," South China Morning Post, February 7, 2018.

68. Chris Lau and Jeffie Lam, "Appeal Ruling for Hong Kong Democracy Activist Joshua Wong Could Have 'Chilling Effect' on Social Activism," South China Morning Post, February 7, 2018.

69. Chris Lau and Jeffie Lam, "Appeal Ruling for Hong Kong Democracy Activist Joshua Wong Could Have 'Chilling Effect' on Social Activism," South China Morning *Post*, February 7, 2018.

70. Austin Ramzy, "Hong Kong Activist Edward Leung Given 6 Years for Police Clash," New York Times, June 11, 2018.

71. Alvin Lum, "A Look at Hong Kong's Rioting Laws after the Jailing of Edward Leung and Lo Kin-man for Their Roles in the Mong Kok Unrest," South China Morning Post, June 15, 2018. 72. Hong Kong Watch, "Lord Patten Criticizes Public Order Ordinance Following

Sentencing of Edward Leung," June 11, 2018.

73. Hong Kong Watch, "Lord Patten Criticizes Public Order Ordinance Following

Sentencing of Edward Leung," June 11, 2018. 74. Austin Ramzy, "Journalist's Expulsion from Hong Kong 'Sends a Chilling Message," New York Times, October 8, 2018; Hong Kong Foreign Correspondents' Club, "FCC Statement Calls on Authorities to Explain Visa Decision on Club Vice President Victor Mallet," October 5, 2018. 75. Austin Ramzy, "Hong Kong Plans to Expel a Financial Times Editor," New York

Times, October 5, 2018.

76. Austin Ramzy, "Hong Kong Plans to Expel a Financial Times Editor," New York Times, October 5, 2018; Hong Kong Foreign Correspondents' Club, "FCC Statement Calls on Authorities to Explain Visa Decision on Club Vice President Victor Mallet,' October 5, 2018.

77. American Chamber of Commerce in Hong Kong, "AmCham Statement Regard-ing the Non-Renewal of FT Editor Victor Mallet's Visa," October 8, 2018.

78. Reporters Without Borders, "Hong Kong." April 2018. https://rsf.org/en/hongkong.

79. Reporters Without Borders, "Hong Kong." April 2018. https://rsf.org/en/hongkong.

80. Hong Kong Journalists Association, "Public Evaluation of Hong Kong Press Freedom Drops to New Low," April 11, 2018. 81. Hong Kong Journalists Association, "Public Evaluation of Hong Kong Press

Freedom Drops to New Low," April 11, 2018. 82. Hong Kong Journalists Association, "Public Evaluation of Hong Kong Press

Freedom Drops to New Low," April 11, 2018.

83. Hong Kong Journalists Association, "Public Evaluation of Hong Kong Press

 Freedom Drops to New Low," April 11, 2018.
 84. Apple Daily, "Yu Pun-hoi Orders HK01 Report on June 4th Harmonized. Hong Kong Journalists Association Highly Concerned that Political Factors Involved," December 22, 2017. Translation. https://hk.news.appledaily.com/local/realtime/ article/20171222/57614063.

85. Hong Kong Journalists Association, "HKJA Expresses Concern over HK01's Suspected Suspension of June 4 Reports," December 22, 2017.

86. Hong Kong Journalists Association, "HKJA Expresses Concern over HK01's Suspected Suspension of June 4 Reports," December 22, 2017.

87. Elson Tong, "News Outlet HK01 Rejects Watchdog's Concerns over 'Self-Censorship' of Declassified Tiananmen Massacre Report," Hong Kong Free Press, December 28, 2017.

28, Agence France-Presse, "Rewriting History? Hong Kong Education Turns Polit-ical Battleground," June 8, 2018; Kevin Carrico, "Academic Freedom in Hong Kong Since 2015: Between Two Systems," Hong Kong Watch, January 2018; Viola Zhou, "Hong Kong Teachers Must Love China to Do Their Job Properly, Education Chief Says," South China Morning Post, October 23, 2017.

89. Ng Kang-chung, "41 Lawmakers Echo Beijing's Sharp Rebuke of Legal Scholar Benny Tai's Hong Kong Independence Comments," South China Morning Post, April 1, 2018.

90. Hong Kong Free Press, "Taiwan Forum: Benny Tai's Comments on Democracy in China and Independence for Hong Kong," YouTube, April 11, 2018. 91. Mimi Leung and Yojana Sharma, "Dismay over Pro-China Hounding of Hong Kong Scholar," University World News, April 6, 2018.

92. Hong Kong Special Administrative Region, Response by HKSAR Government to Media Enquiries, March 30, 2018.

93. Hong Kong Special Administrative Region, Response by HKSAR Government to Media Enquiries, March 30, 2018.

94. Hong Kong and Macau Affairs Office of the State Council, Hong Kong and Macau Affairs Office of the State Council: Firmly Supports the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region Government's Efforts to Regulate the Activities of "Hong Kong Independence" Elements and External Separatist Forces in Accordance with Regulations, March 31, 2018. Translation. http://www.hmo.gov.cn/xwzx/zwyw/201803/

t20180331_17668.html. 95. Ng Kang-chung, "41 Lawmakers Echo Beijing's Sharp Rebuke of Legal Scholar Benny Tai's Hong Kong Independence Comments," South China Morning Post, April 1, 2018.

96. Scholars' Alliance for Academic Freedom, "Statement Regarding Recent At-tacks on Benny Tai Yiu-Ting," April 7, 2018.

97. Kris Cheng, "Attacks against Academic Benny Tai May be Paving Way for Con-troversial National Security Law, Scholars Warn," *Hong Kong Free Press*, April 6, 2018.

98. Tony Cheung, "I Listened to Benny Tai's Independence Remarks before Weighing in, Hong Kong Leader Says," South China Morning Post, April 6, 2018; Mimi Leung and Yojang Sharma, "Dismay over Pro-China Hounding of Hong Kong Schol-ar," University World News, April 6, 2018; Kimmy Chung and Tony Cheung, "No Need to Link Benny Tai's Independence Comments to Launch of National Security Laws, Hong Kong No 2 Official Says," South China Morning Post, April 5, 2018.

99. Radio Free Asia, "Row over Law Scholar's Independence Remarks Sparks Con-cern in Hong Kong," April 5, 2018.

100. Agence France-Presse, "Expanding 'Blacklist': Taiwanese Scholars Say Their Hong Kong Visa Applications Were Rejected," December 22, 2017; Agence France-Presse, "Backlash over Hong Kong's Immigration 'Blacklist," December 21, 2017; Ng Kang-chung and Christy Leung, "Taiwanese Politics and Culture Commen-

tator Chang Tieh-chih Barred from Entering Hong Kong," South China Morning Post, December 7, 2017; Ellie Ng, "Taiwanese Pro-Independence Politician Barred from

December 7, 2017; Ellie Ng, "Taiwanese Pro-Independence Politician Barred from Entering Hong Kong," Hong Kong Free Press, September 26, 2016.
101. Agence France-Presse, "Expanding 'Blacklist': Taiwanese Scholars Say Their Hong Kong Visa Applications Were Rejected," December 22, 2017.
102. Ilaria Maria Sala and Isabella Steger, "Beijing Wants to Crush Youth Activists in Taiwan and Hong Kong Trying to Band Together," Quartz, January 15, 2017.
103. China Online, "The 19th Party Congress Opens, Xi Jinping Delivers Report to the 18th Central Committee (Full Text of Broadcast)," October 18, 2017. Translation.

 http://www.china.com.cn/cppcc/2017-10/18/content_41752399.htm.
 104. Huileng Tan, "This Is Why China Will Want to Keep Hong Kong Politically Stable," CNBC, June 30, 2017; Joyce Lim, "Hong Kong Remains a Vital Business Link to China," Straits Times, June 12, 2017.

105. Hong Kong Special Administrative Region Census and Statistics Department, "Companies in Hong Kong Representing Parent Companies Located outside HK," April 16, 2018; Hong Kong Special Administrative Region Census and Statistics Department, Report on 2017 Annual Survey of Companies in Hong Kong Representing

Parent Companies Located Outside Hong Kong, October 2017, 14, 18. 106. Hong Kong Special Administrative Region Census and Statistics Department, National Income, August 10, 2018; Asian Development Bank, "Asian Development Outlook 2018," April 2018, 169; Alice Woodhouse, "Hong Kong Records 3.8 Percent of GDP Growth for 2018," *Financial Times*, February 27, 2018.

107. Hong Kong Trade Development Council, "Économic and Trade Information on

Hong Kong," August 13, 2018. 108. *Reuters*, "Hong Kong Q1 GDP Grows 4.7 Percent, Best Pace in Nearly 7 Years," May 11, 2018.

109. Natalie Lung and Enda Curran, "Hong Kong's Economy Slows as Trade War, Rates Squeeze Looms," *Bloomberg*, August 9, 2018; Asian Development Bank, "Asian Development Outlook 2018," April 2018, 170.
 110. Hong Kong Trade Development Council, "Economic and Trade Information on Ching," Lung 26, 2019. Userg Kong Spacial Administrative Region, Hong Kong and

China," June 26, 2018; Hong Kong Special Administrative Region, Hong Kong and Mainland of China: Some Important Facts, April 2018.

111. Hong Kong Special Administrative Region, Hong Kong and Mainland of Chi-na: Some Important Facts, April 2018.

112. Hong Kong Trade Development Council, "Economic and Trade Information on Hong Kong," June 14, 2018. 113. UN Conference on Trade and Development, "Country Factsheets 2018." http://

unctad.org/sections/dite_dir/docs/wir2018/wir18_fs_hk_en.pdf. 114. Hong Kong Trade Development Council, "Economic and Trade Information on Hong Kong" August 21, 2012

Hong Kong, August 31, 2018. 115. Hong Kong Trade Development Council, "Economic and Trade Information on Hong Kong," August 31, 2018; Government of the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region, External Direct Investment of Hong Kong in 2016, December 11, 2017; Hong Kong Special Administrative Region Census and Statistics Department, External Direct Investment Statistics of Hong Kong 2016, December 11, 2017, 16. 116. Samuel Shen and John Rutwitch, "Flood or Dud? Inflows from China MSCI

Entry Are Anybody's Guess," *Reuters*, May 28, 2018; Oswald Chan, "Quota Expansion Gets Slow Start," *China Daily*, May 3, 2018.
117. *Reuters*, "China to Sharply Boost Daily Stock Connect Quotas from May 1," April 10, 2018; Alice Woodhouse, "China Raises Mainland-Hong Kong Stock Connect Daily Quotas," *Financial Times*, April 10, 2018.
118. Hong Kong Exchanges and Clearing Limited via CEIC database; Shanghai Stock Exchanges via CEIC database.

Stock Exchange via CEIC database; Shenzhen Stock Exchange via CEIC database.

119. International Monetary Fund, "People's Republic of China-Hong Kong Special Administrative Region: Staff Report for the 2017 Article IV Consultation," December 19, 2017, 11.

120. Cindy Li, "China Bond Market: Slower Growth but Better Product and Investor Mix," Federal Reserve Bank of San Francisco, April 17, 2018; Emma Dai, "Chi-na's \$11 Trillion Bond Markets Is Luring Foreign Investors," Bloomberg, January 31, 2018

121. Shen Hong, "Foreigners Strengthen Chinese Bond Holdings, despite a Weak-ening Yuan," *Wall Street Journal*, August 9, 2018. 122. Hong Kong Monetary Authority, 2017 Annual Report, April 27, 2018. 4; SWIFT,

"RMB Internationalization: Where We Are and What We Can Expect in 2018," January 2018, 8.

123. Asian Development Bank, "Asian Development Outlook 2018," April 2018, 171; Hong Kong Exchanges and Clearing Limited, "Supporting the Opening up of the Mainland Financial Market-Innovations and Implications of Bond Connect," November 15, 2017, 10.

124. Asian Development Bank, "Asian Development Outlook 2018," April 2018, 171 - 172

125. Pamela Ambler, "Why 2018 Will Be a Renaissance Year for Asia Tech IPOs, Undercutting New York," South China Morning Post, January 14, 2018.

126. Laura He, "Hong Kong May Reclaim Spot in Top Three Global IPO Markets in Second Half on a Slew of Expected Mega Tech Offerings," South China Morning Post, June 19, 2018; Reuters, "Hong Kong Stock Exchange Likely to Allow Weighted Voting Rights-CEO," November 29, 2017.

127. Preetika Rana and Julie Steinberg, "No Revenue? No Problem-Hong Kong Draws Biotech Firms Looking to List," Wall Street Journal, March 22, 2018.

128. Andrea Tan and Benjamin Robertson, "Dual-Class Shares Are Coming under

Fire—Again," *Bloomberg*, September 27, 2017. 129. Jennifer Hughes and Julie Zhu, "Blockbuster Chinese Tech IPOs Set to Ignite Red-Hot Asian Equities Market," Reuters, March 29, 2018.

130. Laura He, "Huge Number of Chinese Tech Unicorns Likely to IPO in Hong Kong in 2018, says JPMorgan Asia-Pacific Chief," South China Morning Post, May 7, 2018; Alexandra Stevenson, "Xiaomi, Chinese Gadget Maker, Opens Floodgates for Hong Kong IPOs," New York Times, May 2, 2018.

131. Alexandra Stevenson, "Xiaomi, Chinese Gadget Maker, Opens Floodgates for Hong Kong IPOs," *New York Times*, May 2, 2018.

132. Hong Kong Special Administrative Region, Commerce and Economic Development Bureau, Tourism Performance in 2017, May 16, 2018. http://www.tourism.gov. hk/english/statistics/statistics_perform.html.

133. Jane Li, "Chinese Tourists Still Favor Hong Kong for Travel during New Year

Break," South China Morning Post, January 5, 2010. 134. International Monetary Fund, "People's Republic of China—Hong Kong Spe-Deriver: Stoff Report for the 2017 Article IV Consultation," December 19, 2017, 10.

135. Alice Shen, "Hong Kong Tourism and Shopping Sectors Post Good April Fig-ures, Suggesting Full Recovery," *South China Morning Post*, May 31, 2018; Jane Li, "Chinese Tourists Still Favor Hong Kong for Travel during New Year Break," *South* China Morning Post, January 3, 2018; Ben Bland, "Hong Kong Losing Status as Chi-na's 'Great Mall," *Financial Times*, September 11, 2016; Isabella Steger, "Waning Chinese Tourist Enthusiasm Could Hurt Hong Kong, Credit Suisse Warns," *Wall* Street Journal, March 18, 2015.

136. Hong Kong Special Administrative Region, Commerce and Economic Development Bureau, Tourism Performance in 2017, May 16, 2018; Nikki Sun, "Political Rancor and Handover Events Boost Hong Kong's 'Golden Week' Visitor Numbers,"

South China Morning Post, October 1, 2017. 137. Hong Kong Tourism Board, "Monthly Report—Visitor Arrival Statistics: De-cember 2017," January 2018. https://partnernet.hktb.com/filemanager/intranet/pm/ VisitorArrivalStatistics/ViS_Stat_E/VisE_2017/Tourism%20Statistics%2012%20 2017.pdf; Deborah Weinswig, "Chinese Outbound Tourists—More Diverse, More Sophisticated," Fung Global Retail & Technology, August 10, 2017, 7; Zhuan Ti, "Chinese Tourists' Appetite for Long-Haul Trips Stays Strong," China Daily, July 29, 2017.

138. Hong Kong Monetary Authority Infrastructure Financing Facilitation Office, HKMA Promotes Hong Kong as the Gateway to Belt and Road Opportunities, September 22, 2017; CY Leung, "HK a 'Super-Connector," Belt and Road Forum for Interna-tional Cooperation, Beijing, China, May 14, 2017; Hong Kong Special Administrative Region, Hong Kong: A Key Link for the Belt and Road, May 2017, 6.

139. Hong Kong Monetary Authority Infrastructure Financing Facilitation Office, HKMA Promotes Hong Kong as the Gateway to Belt and Road Opportunities, September 22, 2017.

140. Hong Kong Special Administrative Region, Hong Kong: A Key Link for the Belt and Road, May 2017, 26; Hong Kong Special Administration Region, Belt-Road Committee Set, June 1, 2016. http://www.news.gov.hk/en/categories/finance/ html/2016/06/20160601_172654.shtml.

141. Hong Kong Monetary Authority Infrastructure Financing Facilitation Office, HKMA Promotes Hong Kong as the Gateway to Belt and Road Opportunities, September 22, 2017.

142. Hong Kong Special Administrative Region, Arrangement between NDRC and HKSAR Government on Advancing Hong Kong's Full Participation in and Contribution to Belt and Road Initiative Signed, December 14, 2017.

143. Hong Kong Special Administrative Region, Arrangement between NDRC and

HKSAR Government on Advancing Hong Kong's Full Participation in and Contribu-tion to Belt and Road Initiative Signed, December 14, 2017. 144. Xinhua, "What Guangdong-Hong Kong-Macao Greater Bay Area Will Bring for Investors between 2018 and 2022?" February 8, 2018; Yang Han, "Bay Area a Gateway to Belt and Road," China Daily Asia, October 16, 2017; Dang Zheng, "Beijing to Make Plans for Guangdong-Hong Kong-Macao Bay Area this Year," CGTN, April 12, 2017.

145. Tony Cheung, "No Room for City Rivalries in China's Greater Bay Area Project If Region Wants to Match New York and Tokyo, Hong Kong Told," South China Morning Post, June 1, 2018; Pepe Escobar, "Hong Kong's Role for the Next 20 Years? Silk Road "Super-Connector," Asia Times, July 1, 2017; Xinhua, "China Plans World-Leading Bay Area Covering Guangdong, HK, and Macao," July 11, 2017.

146. Hong Kong Special Administrative Region, Framework Agreement on Deepening Guangdong-Hong Kong-Macao Cooperation in the Development of the Bay Area Signed, July 1, 2017.

Steffed, July 1, 2017.
147. Kinling Lo and Phila Siu, "Beijing Pushing Forward 'Greater Bay Area' Plan, Top Political Advisory Body Says," South China Morning Post, March 2, 2018.
148. Pepe Escobar, "Hong Kong's Role for the Next 20 Years? Silk Road 'Super-Connector," Asia Times, July 1, 2017.
149. Tony Cheung, "No Room for City Rivalries in China's Greater Bay Area Project If Region Wants to Match New York and Tokyo, Hong Kong Told," South China Morning Post, June 1, 2018. 150. Tony Cheung, "No Room for City Rivalries in China's Greater Bay Area Proj-

ect If Region Wants to Match New York and Tokyo, Hong Kong Told," South China

Morning Post, June 1, 2018. 151. Hilton Yip, "Greater Bay Area Concept is Ambitious, Nebulous, and Threatens Hong Kong's Distinctive Advantages," Hong Kong Free Press, June 3, 2018.
152. U.S.-Hong Kong Policy Act of 1992, Pub. L. No. 102–383, 1992.
153. The Basic Law of the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region of the Peo-

ple's Republic of China, Chapter II: Relationship between the Central Authorities and the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region, Article 18 (Adopted at the Third Ses-sion of the Seventh National People's Congress on April 4, 1990).

154. Chris Horton and Austin Ramzy, "Asia's Bastion of Free Speech? Move Aside, Hong Kong, It's Taiwan Now," *New York Times*, April 14, 2018; Stephen M. Young, "Hong Kong and Taiwan: How One Country, Two Systems Has Fallen Flat," *Taipei Times*, March 19, 2018.

155. U.S. Census Bureau, Top Trading Partners-December 2017. https://www. census.gov/foreign-trade/statistics/highlights/top/top1712yr.html.

156. Hong Kong Census and Statistics Department, External Direct Investment Statistics of Hong Kong 2016, 16.

157. Hong Kong Special Administrative Region Census and Statistics Depart-ment, Companies in Hong Kong Representing Parent Companies Located outside HK. https://www.censtatd.gov.hk/hkstat/sub/sp360.jsp.

158. U.S. Department of Commerce's International Trade Administration, Hong Kong-Macau-U.S. Export Controls, June 26, 2017; Akin Gump Strauss Hauer & Feld LLP, "New Requirements for Exports and Reexports to and from Hong Kong: BIS Requires Exporters and Reexporters to Confirm Compliance with Hong Kong Import and Export Controls," January 23, 2017.

159. U.S. Department of Commerce, International Trade Administration, "Hong Kong-Macau-U.S. Export Controls," June 26, 2017.
160. U.S. Department of State, *Hong Kong Policy Act Report*, May 29, 2018.
161. Nancy A. Youssef and Gordon Lubold, "China Denies U.S. Navy Ship's Request

for Hong Kong Visit," *Wall Street Journal*, September 25, 2018. 162. David Stanway and Lesley Wroughton, "China Cancels Military Talks with U.S. in Protest at Sanctions over Russia Military Equipment," *Reuters*, September 22, 2018.

22, 2016.
163. Michael S. Schmidt and Michael Forsythe, "China Blocks U.S. Navy Flotilla's Visit to Hong Kong," New York Times, April 29, 2016; Thom Shanker, "China's Denial of Port Calls by U.S. Ships Worries Navy," New York Times, November 28, 2007.
164. U.S. Department of State, Hong Kong Policy Act Report, May 29, 2018.
165. U.S. Department of State, Hong Kong Policy Act Report, May 29, 2018.
166. Elbert Lee, "How English Can Save Hong Kong from Becoming 'Just Another Chings City." South Ching Marging Post Echyperer 1, 2018; Kont Ewing, "Yi Jin.

Chinese City," South China Morning Post, February 1, 2018; Kent Ewing, "Xi Jin-ping's Vision of Hong Kong's Future? Just Another Chinese City," Hong Kong Free Press, October 27, 2017; Don Lee and Jessica Meyers, "Hong Kong Was Supposed to Be a World Financial Capital in a Communist System. Contradiction?" Los Angeles

Times, June 30, 2017; T. Kumar, "After 20 Years—Hong Kong Is Becoming More Like China, Losing Its Human Rights Protections," Medium, June 29, 2017.
167. Austin Ramzy, "Journalist's Expulsion from Hong Kong 'Sends a Chilling Message," New York Times, October 8, 2018; U.S. Department of State, Hong Kong Policy Act Report, May 29, 2018; Chris Horton, "Reporters Without Borders Picks Taiwan for Asian Bureau," New York Times, April 6, 2017.
168. Denise Tsang, Su Xinqi, and Yujing Liu, "As Shenzhen and Guangzhou Power Ahead, Can Hong Kong Leapfrog the Competition?" South China Morning Post, January 30, 2018.